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Welcome back to bowls after the holiday break. I hope everyone had a very Happy Christmas and 

New Year and were able to spend time with family and friends. 

Bowls did not stop over the holidays and there has been a lot of activity within the region during that 

time. 

The most important occurrence was that the region President, Richard Sanzin, has resigned as pres-

ident and from all board committees. Richard has agreed to stay in his role with the Eastern Eagles 

which was great news. His efforts have re-established our juniors and this effort can be seen in a 

report later in this newsletter.  

Richard has given a lot to the region in this past eighteen months and has always been prepared to 

promote the sport, question the decisions made by others and more importantly work to ensure this 

region has a voice in the sport. Earlier this month Richard led the Men’s Region Side to victory in the 

state event and promotion back to the gold tier. It was an achievement, and it was well celebrated 

by all present. (A report of the event is contained within the newsletter). 

Thank you, Richard, for what you have contributed to Eastern Ranges, and I am sure we are all the 

better for it. 

As a result of Richard’s resignation, the board has decided that I will be the acting president until the 

AGM later in the year. Richard Sluggett will take on the position of acting vice-president. 

During January the Novice Singles was held at Upwey-Tecoma and it was pleasing to see the number 

of entries which indicates clubs are recruiting new bowlers with a passion to compete. Entries in all 

region events continue to grow this season and the committee is grateful to the players, clubs and 

officials who support these events. 

To run these events and to compete in pennant, both clubs and the region need qualified officials, 

please consider becoming involved in this area as you are needed.  

 



 

The 2025 Region Sides Cham-

pionships were held in Ballarat 

on 10 - 12 January. 

 

In a revised format to this 

year’s event, the Women’s team was out to defend the title won in 2024, while the Men 

were out to gain promotion to the Gold Tier.  Teams were required to play three matches 

of 21 ends to a 4-hour time limit. 

 

The Women’s team comprised: 

 

Jessica Wallace (Lilydale and Side Captain), Karen Barton 

(Heathmont), Kirsten Day (Yarra Glen), 

Ellie Johnston (Lilydale), Karen Morgan (Lilydale), Jan O’Regan 

(Lilydale), 

Rachael Powers (Mitcham), Carol Protopapas (Heathmont), Oliv-

ia Slade (Lilydale), 

Vicki Smith (Croydon),Barbara Vaughan (Mulgrave CC), Louise Whitehead (Heathmont and Emergency) and 

Patty Whorlow (Blackburn) 

 

The team was drawn against Bendigo Campaspe Goldfields, Ballarat Highlands and Sandbelt. 

 

The team started their campaign with a narrow win on the Friday against 

Bendigo.  A narrow loss to Ballarat in game 2 meant that everything was 

on the line in game 3 to avoid relegation.  Despite a loss to Sandbelt in 

game 3, the Women’s team survived relegation by 1 shot. 

 

Results for the Women’s matches were: 

 

Game 1 vs Bendigo Campaspe Goldfields Won 59 – 57 

Game 2 vs Ballarat Highlands   Loss 54 – 57 

Game 3 vs Sandbelt     Loss 42 – 59 

 

The best performing rink for the Women’s tram was that of Karen Barton (L), Rachael Powers (2), Ellie Johnston (T) 

and Jessica Wallace (S).  The rink won all three sectional matches with an overall margin of 71 – 38. 
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The Men’s team comprised: 

 

Josh Sanders (Lilydale and Side Captain), Chris 

Carswell (Yarra Glen), Stephen Creek (Burwood 

District), Nick Dawe (Heathmont), David 

Goodger (Ringwood), Luke Ingham (Lilydale), 

Luke Lamont (Lilydale), Fintan McLoughlin (Heathmont), CJ Snary (Lilydale and Emergency), 

Ben Simmons (Yarra Glen), Ben Thomason (Ringwood), Leon Verkuyl Heathmont) and Steven Weber 

(Heathmont) 

The Men’s side was drawn against Mornington Peninsula, Gippsland and Wimmera. 

After a shaky start on the Friday, having lost to Mornington, the team started strong on Saturday morning with a 

win against Wimmera.  After the lunch break the team blitzed Gippsland.  The winning margin was sufficient to 

place the team on top of their Section and into the final against Geelong on the Sunday. 

Sunday’s final had its own drama with a 1 hour stoppage after 26 ends due to lightning and rain.  At the re-

sumption of play, the team maintained their focus and dominated Geelong to ultimately win the final. 

Results for the Men’s matches were: 

Game 1 vs Mornington Peninsula Loss 55 – 61 

Game 2 vs Wimmera   Won 71 – 55 

Game 3 vs Gippsland   Won 81 – 29 

Final vs Geelong    Won 63 - 44 

The best performing rink for the Men’s team was that 

of David Goodger (L), Ben Thomason (2), Chris Car-

swell (3) and Ben Simmons (S).  The rink won all of 

the matches with an overall margin of 88 * 57. 

While the Women’s side did not enjoy the same suc-

cess as the Men, the group gave it their all. 

This is a great result for the Region, having won the 

Women’s Gold tier in 2024 and winning the Men’s 

Silver tier in 2025. 

Both teams will now compete in the Gold tier at the 

2026 Championships. 

Well done team! 

L-R  Stephen Creek. Nick Dawe, Luke Lamont snd Luke Ingham  L-R Ben Simmons, Chris Carswell, David Goodger and Ben 

Thomason   

L-R  Fintan McLoughlin, Colin Verkuyl, Josh Sanders and Steve Weber  
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On 15 January 2025, over 130 young bowlers, the 

future of our sport, converged on Sebastopol Bowl-

ing Club to participate in the 2025 Junior Provincial 

Shield (aka the Flapper Shield). 

Eastern Ranges was represented by nine members 

of the junior development squad.  The Eastern Ea-

gles last won the Shield in 2022.  

Notwithstanding that some players participate in the 

Metropolitan Weekend Pennant competition, some 

players were competing in their first formal junior 

event.  And for some, it was the first time playing on 

grass. 

The format involved 14 teams of nine players playing 

three games of 2-bowl triples – 12 ends or 75 

minutes.  Section winners then went on to play fi-

nals. 

After a slow start, and under the guidance of Squad 

Coach, Matt Ottobre, the players regrouped in games 

2 and 3 and almost caused some upsets. 

The results of the matches played were: 

•Game 1 vs Bendigo Dragons     Lost 13 – 51 

•Game 2 vs Geelong Giants Blue     Drew 31 – 31 

•Game 3 vs Northen Flyers Red     Lost 30 – 31 

The overall winners were Geelong Giants Gold who 

defeated Bendigo Dragons. 

Congratulations to all players, and a big thank you to 

parents and officials who supported the team on the 

day. 

Clinics will recommence on the 2nd Monday of each 

month at Heathmont (ie 10 February 2025).  Ses-

sions commence at 5.00 pm. 

All juniors under the age of 18 are eligible to join the 

squad, and it is not necessary for juniors to be asso-

ciated with any particular club. 

“This has been our biggest 
number of entries in the an-
nual Shield competition with 
a total of 14 sides repre-
senting 10 regions through-
out the State taking part ,” 
said Gerry Flapper.  

“It is the nineteenth year the 
Shield has been played and 
the second year that Sebas-
topol Bowling Club has 
kindly offered to host the 
tournament .” 
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CLOSED 

CLOSED 

CLOSED 

Clubs are asked to nominate the Men and Women’s Singles 

Champions before March 8th by forwarding the names to  

 secretary@easternrangesbowls.org.au  

mailto:secretary@easternrangesbowls.org.au


As mentioned in my article in the December 2024 

newsletter, with the pennant home and away season 

more than half completed, I’m delighted to be hearing 

many accounts of excellence in officiating across the 

region. I, and the other members of the LUC, regularly 

receive queries and questions about various laws and 

conditions of play for clarification and confirmation. 

We very much prefer to have officials ask these ques-

tions of the LUC to make sure and to then confidently 

inform club members of the proper/accurate re-

sponse to the many and varied situations encoun-

tered during pennant play.  

The Conditions of Play related to finals eligibility and 

movement of players from side to side during the final 

three rounds of pennant will feature over coming 

weeks. Officials at all clubs should familiarise them-

selves and be ready to answer questions from selec-

tors to ensure no loss of points. 

A reminder as we head towards finals, clubs hosting 

finals MUST appoint a Controlling Body of the Day of 

Play in addition to one or more umpires and/or meas-

urers (who can be appointed as umpire for the day if 

no other umpire is available) to enable decisions on 

game day. The Controlling Body cannot be the same 

person as the umpire(s) and Side Managers must also 

be different people to the Controlling Body and umpire

(s) as this ensures the necessary decisions can be 

made by the appropriate person(s), free from conflict 

of interest. 

Clubs that have so far hosted ERBR championship 

rounds and finals and provided officials and markers 

to cover the games played have done an excellent job. 

The standard of officiating and marking has been ex-

ceptional, and the LUC is reassured by the commit-

ment of appointed officials to doing the job profes-

sionally. 

The first round of accreditation of new officials and 

reaccreditation of existing officials will take place dur-

ing late January and February, and I look forward to 

continuing to report on the growing numbers of high-

quality officials in our region in 2025. Clubs are asked 

to  continue to encourage members to 

take up the challenge and become an 

umpire, measurer or marker to en-

hance their understanding and en-

joyment of the game. 

 

Adrian Goldsmith 

ERBR Laws and Umpiring Committee  

Invoices have been issued to all remaining clubs for Night Pennant fees. 

Also it is my intention that I will be stepping down from my role as the organizer of the ERBR Night Pennant Com-

petition at the end of this season.  I have been organising the competition since the 2016/2017 season and be-

lieve it is time for someone else to inject new ideas.  The competition provides a gateway for clubs to introduce 

new bowlers into competitive bowls.  

I am confident that the competition will continue to thrive under new leadership, and I am committed to ensuring 

a smooth transition. I will be available to assist with any questions or provide support during this period. 

Thank you for your understanding and support.  

 After 7 rounds of Night Pennant this is how the ladders stand, before the last 

3 rounds before finals.  

7 



Message from our Club Support Manager 

Bowls Australia will be hosting a webinar on Tuesday February 11th at 

7:00pm with a presentation from Elke Bellgrove - National Integrity Manag-

er Bowls Australia regarding the National Integrity Framework (NIF). 

The presentation will cover how NIF policies (examples being Member Pro-

tection and Safeguarding Children) impact all Bowls club across Australia. 

It will be beneficial for all clubs to be represented at this webinar as this 

will impact the policies your club has in place. 

An email with further details and a registration link will be emailed to clubs 

by Warren Griffin in the coming days. Noting that the registration link is 

already available on the Bowls Australia Resource Hub 

(bowls.clubmap.com.au) 

Clubs are reminded that the Resource Hub, Club Health Check and webinars are free resources from Bowls 

Australia and available to all clubs and members - simply register on the home page of the Resource Hub for 

access. 

Warren Griffen 
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